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Date: June 9, 2014 
TO: ICBOC 
From: Pat Nemeth, VP Facilities & Dave Suydam, Director of Construction 
 Prop G, Design & Construction Services 
 
RE: Request for Summary on the Causes of the 18 Months of Potential Delay for the Central 

Energy Plant / Cogeneration 
 
Background: 
 
In the 30 Day Report (December 2013), the potential delay in the schedule for the Central Energy Plant 
was reported at 6 months.  By the time the 90 Day Report was released (March 2014) a deeper 
understanding of the delays had increased the reported potential delay to 18 months.  Since then DCS 
has been working diligently to reduce the delay.  As of May, we have reduced the delay to 10 months, 
and we hope to cut another few months off of that.  
 
The causes of the 18 month delay were summarized in the 90 Day Report and have not subsequently 
changed.  The following is an excerpt from that report. 
 
Excerpt from the 90 Day Report: 
Note: Additional updates to the 90 Day Report are shown in red. 
 
Central Energy Plant Recovery Plan 
The delays in the CEP project are much more significant now than originally understood when the 30 
Day Report was written.  Specifically, the project was seen as 6 months behind schedule; but the final 
completion date was still clouded by a number of unresolved design issues.  It is important to 
understand the main issues that now portend an 18 month delay in the completion of the project. 
First, this section will show the current forecasted delay.  Then the causes of delay will be revisited and 
updated based on today’s status of resolutions.  Finally, options to reduce the delay will be discussed. 
 

The Current Forecasted Delay for CEP & H & V 
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Nine causes of delay for the CEP were discussed in the 30 Day Report.  Four main causes drive the 
extended delay schedule for the CEP.  The table below provides an excerpt from the 30 Day Report and 
then provides an update on each issue. 
 

CEP Factors of Delay 
 

Issue Excerpt from the 30 Day Report 
 

Updated Status on the Main Factors 
of Delay 

Site Coordination 
Design Gaps 

In August, 2013, SDGE indicated that 
they would not perform the tie in of the 
new Co-Gen plant to High Voltage 
(12KV) Switch Bus (HVSB) until an 
existing non-compliant 3’ clearance was 
widened to provide a minimum 5’ 
clearance for the safety of their workers.  
This determination changed a number of 
sequencing issues, namely: 
Tie into the HVSB could not happen until 
the CEP was operational and the cooling 
towers (located above the wall to be 
moved) were decommissioned; 
A 40 foot section of the trench/tunnel 
was missing from the plans; and 
The location of the Rule 21 meters was 
not shown on the plans. 

1. HVSB Tie-In 
SDGE has verbally agreed to let the tie 
in for the service to H & V occur under 
the existing conditions; provided that 
the tie-in for the Co-Gen plant includes 
the work to correct the non-compliant 
set-back condition. 
 

2. Missing 40 Foot Section of 
Tunnel 

This work needs to be added to 
McCarthy’s CEP contract.  The 
drawings for the missing link are in 
process.  
 

3. Missing site location for the 
Rule 21 Gear 

Two locations for the Rule 21 Gear 
have been reviewed: one inside the 
existing Co-Gen plant (where the 
current Clayton boiler is located) and 
one outside the existing Co-Gen plant 
on the north west corner.  Upon 
subsequent review of the pros and 
cons of each location, the location 
outside of the existing CEP has been 
selected.  This selection will provide a 
90 day reduction to the 18 month 
delay shown in the proceeding table. 
 

Temp Power - Add OSHPD has required temporary power 
to be provided during key phases of 
work in the existing CEP. 

4. Addition of Temp. Power 
The OSHPD requirement to add the 
provision for temporary power during 
a shut-down added cost and time to 
the project.  Step one was to design 
the equipment modifications that 
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would be needed to the HVSB to 
enable the tie-in of parallel gear.  
These design changes have been made 
and are now an approved OSHPD 
Change Order. 
 

Additional Notes: 
Site Coordination 
between South 
Dock and H&V 

Delays on South Dock, caused delays to 
the start of H&V and the CEP. 

5. Other Causes 
CW Driver was late to deliver the South 
Loading Dock which caused a late start 
to H&V which then pushed out the 
date for early occupancy of the new 
loading dock which pushed out the 
demo of the south loading which 
prevents the trunnel from starting. 
 
As a result, CEP completion was 
delayed two or three months. 
 
 

 
A number of recovery options are being assessed.  The table below notes which options have been 
accepted and which options are still being priced.  The accepted options will reduce the delay shown 
above by 6 months.  The accepted options will be brought to GHD for approval as a Change Order. 
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# Action $ Days Benefit Recommended Action
1 Use 90 rain days (leaves 0) $0 90 YES.

2

Locate Rule 21 gear near 
ambulance parking, space now 
used for a cooling tower $0 90

YES.  Note: The installation of 
the Rule 21 gear is added scope 
to McCarthy's contract.  The 
cost of this work is being 
priced.  But the acceleration 
option of putting the gear in 
this location does not add cost.

Total - Accepted Accelerations $0 180
Items Under Consideration

3

Move the bulk Oxygen tank to 
the north elevation of the CEP 
and deck construction of a 
section of the utilities over the 
loading dock $450,000 90

NO. 90 days = $162,000.  This 
cost avoidance is not cost 
effective.  (Note: The cost 
noted is a Rough Order of 
Magnitude (ROM) quote.)

4

Route chilled water line (16" 
pipe) and other utilizes through H 
& V.  Avoids move of O2 farm.

Preliminary recommendation is 
"NO".  This option would 
seriously complicate any future 
expansion of the H&V to the 
area of the existing CEP.

5

Accelerate modification to the 
HVSB to enable OSHPD's 
temporary power requirement

No cost benefit information 
provided yet to assess.

6

Route chilled water line (16" 
pipe) and other utilities under or 
over the South Dock.  Avoids 
move of O2 Farm and allows S. 
Dock to remain and be a 
permanent dock.

Preliminary recommendation is 
"YES".  Option appears to have 
multiple benefits.  Cost and 
schedule impacts are being 
priced.

Totals

CEP Schedule Recovery Options

 
 
Option 6 (noted above) is very promising and may well provide a significant reduction in the remaining 
delay.  This option is now the number one priority of the team.  Progress will be reported through future 
Monthly Progress Reports.  (Note:  The GHD Board authorized staff to pursue the alternate utility 
connection.  The plans for this change are currently in permit review with OSHPD.) 
 
 


